KETTLESTONE PARISH COUNCIL

Clerk: Mrs Joanna Otte,

Little Manor, Thursford Road, Little Snoring, Fakenham, NR21 0JN      

Tel. 01328 822366 email: Kettlestonepc@googlemail.com 
Website: http://kettlestoneparishcouncil.norfolkparishes.gov.uk/ 
To:  G Ashby (Chair), D Burgis, C Hipkin, M Hoad, T Hoad, R Kilbourn, (Vice-Chair)

cc: V FitzPatrick (District Councillor), S Aquarone (County Councillor), SNT Fakenham

You are summoned to a Meeting of the Parish Council on

Monday 18 January 2021 at 7.30 pm
(in accordance with the Coronavirus Regulations this meeting will be via Zoom)
Please follow this link to join the Zoom Meeting: https://us02web.zoom.us/j/82313421038 

Members of the public who wish to raise matters of concern may also do so by email kettlestonepc@googlemail.com or telephoning the Clerk 01328 822366

Comments and decisions will be published in the usual way in the Minutes which can be viewed on the website http://kettlestoneparishcouncil.norfolkparishes.gov.uk/
Signed: Joanna Otte







Date: 12 January 2021
A G E N D A

Welcome 

1. Apologies
2. Declarations of pecuniary interest by the Councillors in any of the agenda items listed below. 
3. Minutes of the previous Meetings (16 November) to be approved for signing as a true record. 
4. Matters arising: Progress on items from previous meetings for information or reminders only. Items not on this agenda requiring decisions will be placed on the agenda for the next meeting.
a. To note letters of thanks for donations received from Tapping House
5. Co-option to fill the vacancy
6. The meeting will be temporarily closed for Parishioners to express any concerns they may have and for District and County Councillors and police to report.
The Chair will re-open the meeting.
7. Planning
a. Planning applications received since the previous meeting.
i. PF/20/2432: Conversion and alteration of barns to form 4 units for light industrial/mixed commercial use at White House Farm Fakenham Road Pensthorpe. Link circulated. The following objection was emailed to NNDC on 7 January:
Kettlestone Parish Council strongly objects to this application in its current form. The condition of the barns is extremely poor, and regardless of the outcome of this application we would like to see these buildings restored sympathetically, not least to make the area safe. Given that there are vacant light industrial units in Fakenham, Hempton, Thursford, South Creake and other areas we do not believe that light industry is a suitable or sensible use for the buildings. Residential use would be preferable, although this would still create highway issues as detailed in our specific objections below:
Given the poor experience within the parish of the problems associated with light industry, we believe that this has the potential to cause disturbance (noise, increased traffic, etc) to the nearby settlement of Pensthorpe. In particular we note the 7-day working clause and consider this to be unacceptable.
The proposal will change the appearance of the buildings considerably, replacing these historic brick-built barns with black cladding and red profile sheet roofing, creating a considerable eyesore. Retention of red brick walls and clay pantile roofs would be a sympathetic restoration. Development in Pensthorpe Natural Park has been constrained to ensure that the appearance of buildings is sympathetic and the original building materials retained where appropriate. We would question why this application should be treated any differently.
This application would give rise to major highways issues given that 13 parking places are planned and therefore traffic to and from the site will increase considerably.  This stretch of the A1067 is already recognised as being dangerous, and for many years the Parish Council have been requesting a reduction in the speed limit from 60 mph on safety grounds. The access to site is located opposite a turning right refuge for Pensthorpe Park, so right turns from the site would not be possible without giving rise to a high-risk situation. There is also an adjacent pedestrian refuge, but given the anecdotal evidence that we have about some drivers overtaking around this refuge surely it can be seen that this is a high-risk area without introducing more traffic from the site. Vehicles turning left from the site would potentially not see pedestrians crossing to the refuge and this could lead to fatalities. Pensthorpe Park paid a considerable amount of money for road improvements and any application should absolutely not compromise access to the park in any way. Any application must include both a new road layout, pedestrian access and reduced speed limit at the very least.
Use of public transport is encouraged to reduce environmental impact. Although the Pensthorpe bus stop is within 50 m of the site access there is no pavement or pedestrian access to the site.
The proposal for light industry is not a sympathetic use of a site that is close to a wildlife area. The potential for future development of this ilk leading to further detriment would be a disaster.
There appears to have been no consideration given to the issue of rainwater run-off. Pensthorpe Park and The Upper Wensum Cluster Farm Group work hard to protect environmental features in the Wensum valley, in particular water quality. There should be a specialist report as part of this application that states how increased water runoff will be accommodated.
The application shows little consideration for wildlife. Pensthorpe is situated on the River Wensum, a SSSI and a Special Area of Conservation. Seven day working, storage in roof voids, increased noise and traffic will all make this a barren landscape. Any application approved for this site should be sympathetic with the ethos of Pensthorpe Park, providing suitable habitat and nesting areas. Otherwise there is a risk that this site could impact detrimentally on wildlife populations in and around the Park.
Although the proposal indicates that there is no evidence of contamination on the site, there appears to be an insecure chemical store and evidence of diesel storage and spillages. This contamination should be dealt with whatever the outcome of this application.
There is no mention in the proposal of renewable energy sources, such as solar panels, ground or air source heat pumps, or the use of rainwater harvesting and use. This is unthinkable at a time when we are clearly not on course for becoming net zero by 2030. Policy EN6 states that all new development will be required to demonstrate how it minimises resource consumption, minimises energy consumption, etc. The absence of such information is a major flaw in the application.
b. Decisions made by the District Council since the previous meeting.
8. Highways and footpaths: 
a. Items to report: 
9. Financial business to consider payment of invoices and other financial business.

a. Balances on statements at 29 Dec: Current Ac £1,974.30, Savings Ac £5,289.13
b. Receipts since previous statement: interest 9p
c. Regular payments since previous statement: salary and on-costs.
d. Payments to approve:
	to whom
	cheque no
	Amount

	North Norfolk District Council (emptying dog bins)
	100427
	218.40

	J Otte (expenses including newsletter for Dec and Jan)
	100428
	£30.59


10. Covid-19 support
a. Hardship Grants
11. Environment
a. Fly-tipping

b. Tree planting (Robert Kilbourn)
c. Climate Emergency Group
12. Maintenance
a. Bus shelter quotes to repair:
i. James Cane: replacing the; floor, bottom rail and the front 2 uprights as they are both rotten at the bottom: £380 (labour and materials). However, after inspection of the bus shelter, there may be an increase in price when we start stripping out the rotten floor and uprights. This will only happen if further damage / rotting is revealed when the work has started. Trying to repair old wooden structures can often lead to unexpected issues. I'm hopeful this will not be the case and will do all I can to keep costs down.
b. Village sign: 
i. Re-painting completed. Sign ready to be re-erected when safe to do so.
13. Correspondence (circulated via email)
14. Reports from parish councillors and items for placing on the agenda for the next Meeting
15. Next Meeting of the Parish Council on Monday 15 March 2021 at 7.30pm (via Zoom).
